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Attended By: 
• Harry Viens – Center Harbor Select Board Member 
• Neil Irvine, Nathaniel Sawyer, Jr., Kenneth Mertz – New Hampton Select Board 
• Barbara Lucas – New Hampton Town Administrator 
• Executive Councilor Joe Kenney 
• Bob Landry, PE, Ron Crickard, PE, Kevin Daigle, Bill Cass – NHDOT  
• Chris Fournier, PE – HEB Engineers, Inc. 
• Approximately 70 members of the public in attendance  

 
Purpose of Meeting: 
• Introduce Town Officials, residents, and interested parties of Center Harbor and New Hampton to the efforts 

recently undertaken by NHDOT to address the redlisted Mosquito Bridge. 
 
Items discussed:   
• The New Hampton Select Board opened the meeting 
• Bob Landry (NHDOT) began the presentation portion of the meeting.  Bob followed a presentation previously 

provided on the New Hampshire Department of Transportation website. 
• Bob reviewed the agenda for the presentation including an introduction of the project team. 
• Kevin Daigle (NHDOT) reviewed the existing conditions including several aerial photographs and inspection 

photos.  The bridge information was also reviewed. 
• Ron Crickard (NHDOT) reviewed the cultural and natural resource review processes and outlined the 

method to become involved in these federally mandated processes as a Consulting Party. 
• Bob Landry (NHDOT) continued the presentation by reviewing the alternatives to address the redlisted 

bridge including: no-build, rehabilitate, and replacement. 
• Bob discussed several traffic control methods and their effect on the construction timeline and overall 

construction cost. 
• Bob reviewed the project’s next steps, first of which is a second public information meeting, likely in the 

spring of 2016.  The project could be ready to advertise for construction in 2018, however, it is currently 
planned for FY 2021. 

• Lastly, Bob requested input from all interested/effected parties to assist in the development of the solution to 
address the redlisted bridge. 

• Harry Viens (CH) stated, “We love our little bridge.”  He noted the rural nature, clean lake, conservation land, 
and prime wetlands.  He wished to avoid any environmental damage and voiced his support of repairing the 
bridge. 

• Neil Irvine (NH) read a letter from Representative Fraser into the record (enclosed).
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• Executive Councilor Kenney emphasized the need to address and the quantity of redlisted bridges the 
NHDOT has. 

• Approximately 30 residents of Center Harbor or New Hampton spoke up during the meeting to provide a 
comment or ask a question, with Bob Landry of NHDOT providing feedback. 

• Many residents stated that they did not want to see change at the bridge and did not like the cut through 
traffic. 

• Some questioned the need to address the bridge as they believe the abutments are sound, it is not load 
posted, and does not have flooding issues. 

o The bridge is inspected by NHDOT each year because it is redlisted 
• Specifically, many residents did not want to see the road straightened or widened and were afraid it would be 

used as a Meredith bypass and that speeds would increase. 
o There are no plans for this road to be used as a Meredith bypass and are not looking to straighten 

the road.  The project is funded by the Federal Government and therefore their standards must be 
followed, which dictate a minimum width of 24 feet rail-rail, strength, and guardrails, etc. 

• Some residents attest to fishing off the bridge and that all vehicles would slow down, which did not raise any 
safety concerns. 

• A few conservation groups were represented and were concerned about the environmental change at the 
bridge site.  Noting that they are considered prime wetlands and many have worked hard to conserve the 
land. 

o These groups should register to be included in the natural resource review process. 
• One resident questioned why the road was surveyed quite far away from the bridge. 

o It was surveyed in case, at this meeting, the residents requested that a temporary bridge was 
needed during construction. 

• Few suggested that the Federal Funds be rejected so that full compliance with Federal safety requirements 
was not needed. 

o The limited State allocation is utilized fully on the operation of NHDOT.  Federal Funds are utilized 
for projects. 

• Some questioned why the road was an NHDOT road. 
o NHDOT would relinquish ownership of the road and bridge to the municipalities. 

• Bob Landry (NHDOT) stated that NHDOT has heard the message loud and clear.  NHDOT will examine 
rehabilitation and investigate design exceptions for the width. 
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